

Gainesville Camellia Society

Affiliated with the American Camellia Society

Editor: Anna Langford

September 2025

President's Message



October Affair

Just a couple more weeks until our new season begins.

Hope everyone beat the squirrels to the camellia seeds. It's a fight every year. We will see what comes from the latest haul of seed.

We have new growth popping out everywhere. The camellias are starting to show out for the next season.

Jay did some really dramatic pruning on our camellias. They are so huge that they need it to become manageable. As always, we are also working on replacing water hoses. That is a nonstop job. We water with overhead sprinklers.

Some people have started gibbing retics for the Georgia National Show in October. As we know retics take longer.

Disbudding is always an ongoing thing but as we enter show season it is imperative for larger show blooms.

We can still fertilize through September! See you at Kanapaha on the 21st!!

Debbie Ellis, President



Alabama Beauty

Minutes for GCS Meeting May 25, 2025

GCS President Jay Ellis welcomed everyone to our end-of year feast and brief meeting at 1:10 PM. There were 25 members present.

Educational Program

After our feast Wally Belgrade introduced our speaker, Deborah Engquist, who presented an eye opening recorded view of wildlife on her rural property. Deborah uses animal traps to rid her yard of nuisance armadillos, but occasionally traps an untargeted beasty.



William Penn



Shishigashira

Charles Simon reminded everyone about forming a non-profit corporation for GCS and said the Board will take up the issue at its meeting this summer.

New Business

There was no Treasurer's report.

John Swanson announced that the annual pot party for air layers will be held on November 6 (cutting) and November 7, 2025, (potting) at his property. Pots and soil will be provided and are paid for by GCS. There will be a pot-luck lunch at noon on November 7. (That's a lot of pot!)

The meeting ended at 3:40 PM.

Charles Simon, Secretary

The most astounding clips showed a bunny trapped in the cage followed by predators taking a close look and swipe or two at the caged meal. These included coyotes, her cat and dog, and a very frustrated owl that stayed on top of the cage for several minutes while the bunny trembled below his talons!

Deborah told us that she's had success using Trico Pro with sheep fat to keep deer from eating her camellia plants.

After this most entertaining presentation, Jay Ellis continued with a brief business meeting.

Old Business

A motion was made and seconded to accept the May, 2025 meeting minutes. The motion passed.



Sparkling Burgundy

Minutes for GCS Board meeting on June 27, 2025

The meeting was called to order by the new GCS President Debbie Ellis, at 2:10 PM. The following GCS Officers, Board members and other members were present:

Officers

Debbie Ellis - President

Charles Simon – 1st Vice President Walter Belgrade – 2nd Vice President

Merry Reid – Treasurer

Board Members (There was a quorum present.)

Jay Ellis

Deborah Engquist

Ron (Steve) Stevens

Jill Reed Phil Leilich Irma Velez

Carter Brenneman
Jerry Hogsette

Other GCS members

Diane Simon Charlie Rye John Swanson

Old Business

Treasurers Report, by Merry Reid

Checking \$13,414 Savings \$10,208 Total \$23,622

Register GCS as a 501.(3)(c) non-profit corporation

Charles Simon reviewed the process for GCS to register as a 501.(3)(c) non-profit corporation and the associated costs. He presented the following handout that details the procedures and costs. Other Camellia garden clubs can follow this process to attain non-profit State and Federal corporate status.

Why register Gainesville Camellia Society as a 501(3)(c) corporation?

- Because GCS is accepting credit card payments at its annual plant sale that exceed \$5,000/yr, a Form 1099 will be generated by *SQUARE*, the credit card payment processor. This form should have a TIN attached to GCS.
- Our Bank account should be registered to GCS, Inc. instead of Merry Reid.
- GCS, Inc. can purchase an insurance policy to cover board members and officers.

How do we register GCS as a 501(3)(c) corporation?

• First, GCS must register as a non-profit corporation in the State of Florida. We can use the name "Gainesville Camellia Society, Inc.". Charles Simon will act as the initial

registered agent and use his SSN and address to set up the corporation. Our current bylaws can be reformatted as needed and serve as the articles of incorporation. They currently include a dissolution clause that directs any remaining funds to another non-profit, the American Camellia Society, a requirement for non-profit status.

- After GCS, Inc. is formed, we can file for a taxpayer identification number (TIN).
- After being assigned a TIN, GCS, Inc. can file form 1023-EZ to apply for 501(3)(c) status as a "Garden Club".

What does it cost to setup and maintain this status for GCS?

Initial filing costs:

- \$35 for filing the Articles of Incorporation.
- \$35 for registered agent designation.
- \$8.75 for each Certificate of Status (only need one)
- No cost to file for a TIN
- No cost to file for (501)(3)(c) status.

Recurring costs:

- The annual filing cost for a non-profit corporation in Florida (on Sunbiz) is \$61.25.
- Annual tax filing is a one page on-line form, no cost.

Insurance costs (not required):

- A one million dollar liability policy to cover all board members and officers costs \$656/yr. recommended. (Nature Coast Insurance Agency)
- A two million dollar commercial policy for GCS, Inc. costs \$877. (Note: GCS does not own property or structures and has assets totaling <\$1,000. Our activities take place at Kanapaha Botanical Gardens (which has its own insurance coverage.) Not recommended.

Total cost for setup and first year of member-only insurance: \$735

Recurring annual cost for registration and member only insurance: \$717

After this presentation there was a detailed discussion of the pros and cons of doing this, and the consensus of the group was in favor of registering as a non-profit corporation and purchasing insurance to cover the officers and board members. There was still a question of whether or not GCS should charge Florida Sales Tax on sales. Jill Reid will find out who to contact in the Florida State system and Charles Simon will draft a brief letter requesting clarification on this issue.

A motion was made by Charles Simon and seconded by Jay Ellis to register GCS as a non-profit 501(3)(c) corporation. The motion passed unanimously. A motion was made by Charles Simon

and seconded by Jerry Hogsette for GCS to purchase the referenced liability insurance coverage for officers and board members. The motion passed unanimously. Charles will proceed using his personal information as the designated registered agent to register GCS as a non-profit corporation in the State of Florida, obtain a Taxpayer Identification number (TIN) and then file for 501(3)(c) status

New Business

Camellia Conventions

John Swanson presented a detailed summary of the upcoming Regional and National Camellia Society Conventions. The ACS Convention for 2026 will be held in Charleston, SC on February 19-22, 2026. The entire Middleton Gardens lodge will be reserved for the Convention. Most activities will be held at Middleton and Magnolia Gardens. Jim Fitzpatrick from the Southern California Camellia Society is the ACS President for the next two years.

The Atlantic Coast Camellia Society Convention will be held in Savanah, GA on October 3-4 2025. Interested members can go the ACCS website for registration and lodging arrangements.

The Gulf Coast Camellia Society Convention will be held in Gulfport, Mississippi on October 22-25 at the Gulfport Beachfront Hotel.

Two-for-one memberships

John explained that several clubs are offering dual membership for new members in both the local club (\$15-\$20) and on-line ACS membership (\$10). Sometimes a \$5-\$10 discount is offered for both registrations combined. A discussion followed and a Board member noted this offer would be for the first year only and members would continue in subsequent years on their own. Jill Reed said that the Ocala Camellia Society (OCS) does this. It was agreed to bring this up at the September meeting for discussion by the membership,

Dreamers Garden

This is a small garden located at 920 NW 4th Street in Gainesville. The manager of the volunteer garden asked John if GCS would like help them obtain 5-6 more Camellias. John recommended several varieties and suggested that we also discuss this with the membership at the September meeting. We may be able to donate a few plants to this Garden.

Plant Inventory

The 2025 plant sale included over 100 plants, out of 850 total, that were sold to ACS conventioneers. All plants were sold the first day. For the 2026 sale Charles Simon recommended targeting 700 plants and not to worry if we acquire 750+ plants. He said we typically order ~150 plants each from County Line and from Loch Laurel Nurseries. John Swanson has 150 club plants ready for this sale (and another 50 plants to be donated to Wilmot Gardens for their sale). Jerry Hogsette has ~170 plants for our sale, and Jay Ellis has ~75 plants for the sale.

Charles Simon mentioned that he'd like to purchase ~50-100 plants from John's Nursery. The \$12 price for 3-gallon potted plants is attractive. Some discussion followed about the pros and cons of John's Nursery plants. They have limited varieties, they put multiple plants in one 3-gallon pot and they trim off all buds to promote foliage growth. Jill Reed said OCS sold these plants last year and were not very happy with them due to the lack of blooms. She also mentioned that Wilmot Gardens has a source for low cost plants.

Charles mentioned that he's been disappointed with the quality of many plants from County Line. Jill said that OCS orders a total number of CL "best plants" with no more than 5 of any variety. They always get nice plants when doing this. Charles suggested that we try this type of ordering scheme this year.

Philanthropic giving

GCS expenses for the upcoming season are estimated as follows:

Plant purchase for 2026 sale: \$9,000
Kanapaha rent for meetings and Show: 800
Show expenses (table rental already paid): 4,000
Liability Insurance: 700
Miscellaneous: 1,000
Total \$15,500

This leaves \$8,000 for philanthropic giving, which is similar to last year. After a discussion, A motion was made by Charles Simon and seconded by Irma Valez to present the following list of donations to the membership at the September meeting.

UF/IFAS Env. Horticulture: \$3,000 for two senior level or graduate students, unrestricted

use

Kanapaha Botanical Gardens: \$2,000 for support of the Camellia Garden and other Camellias

on site

American Camellia Society: \$2,000 to include purchase of a large custom brick with

name/logo

Grow Hub: \$1,000 for tools, plants and supplies to support the Camellia

Garden

Sanford Porter will coordinate the UF scholarships and request that last year's recipients present a lecture on their research at a GCS meeting. Cat Spurgeon will be tasked with creating a design for the ACS memorial stone.

Guest Speakers for the 2025-2026 season

Wally Belgrade asked for help getting speakers for our educational lectures this season. Jill Reed suggested Charles Guy at Wilmot Gardens, past Chair of the IFAS Environmental Horticulture Department. She also suggested Marge Hendon of the Florida Garden Association.

She said a lecture on Caladiums, an excellent companion plant for Camellias, could be given by a vendor.

The meeting ended at 3:50 PM.

Date and place of meeting		Refreshments	
		Food	Drinks
9/21/2025	Kanapaha Botanical Gardens	Anna Langford	Debbie & Jay Ellis
10/19/25	Kanapaha Botanical Gardens	Volunteers needed	Volunteers needed
11/16/25	Kanapaha Botanical Gardens	Volunteers needed	Volunteers needed
12/21/25	Kanapaha Botanical Gardens	Christmas Potluck Party	Volunteers needed
1/18/26	Kanapaha Botanical Gardens	Volunteers needed	Volunteers needed
2/15/26	Kanapaha Botanical Gardens	Volunteers needed	Volunteers needed
3/15/26	Kanapaha Botanical Gardens	Volunteers needed	Volunteers needed
4/19/26	Kanapaha Botanical Gardens	Volunteers needed	Volunteers needed
5/17/26	Kanapaha Botanical Gardens	Summer Potluck Party	Volunteers needed

Dues

The annual dues for Gainesville Camellia Society are due at this time. The amount is \$15 for an individual or \$20 for a couple. Please mail a check for your dues to the Treasurer:

Merry Reid 7631 Monongahela Avenue Keystone Heights FL 32656

reidm729@gmail.com

Follow Us on Social Media

The Gainesville Florida Camellia

Society https://www.facebook.com/profile.php?id=61570106033309

GCS Facebook Message

Board: https://www.facebook.com/groups/2046931395806031

Instagram: https://www.instagram.com/gainesville_camellia_society/

If you have some photos you would like to share of your camellias, but are not on social media sites, consider sending them to Cat Spurgeon and she will get them posted for you. Ensure you include the variety and/or cultivar, if you have a short story regarding the camellia, you are invited to include that as well. The purpose of this is to create awareness of the local varieties that our members are growing. This also helps with getting more people interested and involved with identifying the camellias in their yard and around town. Contact Cat at acsgville@gmail.com or 321.615.2229 for more information or to submit your photos.

New GCS Shirts

Gainesville Camellia Society has official shirts available in two styles: Polo (light blue) and regular t-shirt (stone blue and white). Sizes available range from Small to 3XL for both styles. The cost for either shirt style is \$20. Please contact Cat Spurgeon at acsgville@gmail.com or 321.615.2229 to get yours ordered.



Officers

President: Debbie Ellis Carter Brenneman

Rick Davis 1st VP & Show Chair: Charles Simon Jay Ellis

2nd VP & Program Chair: Wally Belgard Deborah Engquist Jerry Hogsette

Treasurer: Merry Reid

Phil Leilich Secretary: Cat Spurgeon Sanford Porter

> Jill Reid Charlie Rye Ron Stevens Irma Velez

Board Members

Monthly Meeting of the Gainesville Camellia Society

Date: Sunday, September 21, 2025 Place: Kanapaha Botanical Gardens

Program: "Great Older, Newer, and Overlooked Camellia Varieties"

by J.D. Thomerson

The Gainesville Camellia Society meets at 2 pm on the third Sunday of each month from September through May at Kanapaha Botanical Gardens. Any changes to meeting dates, times, or venues are posted in this newsletter.